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SPECIAL COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 22-02 

RE: COMMITTEE TO WAIT ON THE PRESIDENT 

JULY 20, 2021 

 
 
The Honorable Wesley W. Simina 
Speaker, Twenty-Second Congress 
Federated States of Micronesia 
First Special Session, 2021 
 
Dear Mr. Speaker: 

Your Committee to Wait on the President was duly appointed 
on July 19, 2021, consisting of members Ferny S. Perman, 
Joseph J. Urusemal, Aren B. Palik, and Victor V.  
Gouland. Senator Ferney S. Perman was designated as the 
Chairman. 
 
The Committee met with the President on July 19, 2021, at 
approximately 12:00 p.m., virtually via Zoom, with Senator 
Ferny S. Perman present in person in Pohnpei and the other 
members and the President present via Zoom.  The President 
welcomed those members of Congress present and thanked them 
for attending.  Chairman Perman greeted the President and 
key members of the Executive Branch on behalf of Congress, 
and expressed appreciation for the opportunity to meet.  
Chairman Perman reported that Congress was in session and 
was ready to transact business. 
 
The President began the substantive portion of the meeting 
by presenting an agenda of action items that the Executive 
Branch would like to see prioritized during this session and 
several topics for informational purposes.  The President’s 
agenda is as follows: 
 

• Amendments to the National Health Emergency Declaration 
• Nominations for Congressional Confirmation 
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• Proposed Legislation to Extend the Expiration Dates of 
Passports 

• Proposed Legislation on Cybercrimes 
• President’s Proposed Supplemental 

 
 
Amendments to the National Health Emergency Declaration 
 
The President began the meeting by updating your Committee 
on the status of the current repartition flights.  He 
mentioned that the health and safety protocols in place are 
working as evidenced by identifying individuals who tested 
positive in Guam before they boarded the plane to Pohnpei.  
He mentioned that the Executive has sent over suggested 
amendments to the National Health Emergency Declaration.  He 
hopes that these amendments will be adopted to further 
facilitate the repatriation of our citizens from abroad. 
 
There was a general conversation about the upcoming 
repatriation flights.  The President mentioned that the next 
flight to Pohnpei will be on the 29th of this month, while 
the first flight directly to Kosrae took place today (July 
19th).  There was a planned flight for Yap on the 25th of 
July but it was cancelled by Yap State.  The President just 
learned about its cancellation and did not know the reason 
why.  He stated that he had met with all the states and 
discussed their preparedness to accept citizens, so this 
cancellation came as a surprise.  The President anticipates 
the two more repatriation flights in August with the dates 
yet to be confirmed.    
 
Nominations for Congressional Confirmation 
 
The President reported that in addition to the nominees 
already submitted to Congress, he will be submitting the 
nomination for the Secretary of Health and Social Affairs, 
as well as, nominations for vacant board members on the 
various boards for the National Government.  He asked for a 
review of all the board members and will make the 
nominations accordingly.  
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Proposed Legislation to Extend the Expiration Dates of 
Passports 
 
The President stated that the expiration of the FSM passport 
in five years is causing a hardship for citizens abroad.  He 
cited several concerns that have been raised by citizens 
including complications with the I-94 process as examples 
for the necessity of this proposed legislation.  
 
Your Committee raised the issue of passport photos not being 
updated for ten years as a potential issue if the 
legislation was to pass.  The President started that the 
proposed legislation has a provision which will allow the 
President to issue regulations periodically to address this 
problem.  
 
Proposed Legislation on Cybercrimes 
 
The President stated that every county needs to keep up with 
the advances in technology and their laws should reflect 
this.  He stated that or laws are antiquated and need to be 
updated to address the current crimes taking place in 
cyberspace.  He stated that the Department of Justice has 
appointed an individual to be the head of Cyber Security and 
encourages Congress to pass this legislation to update our 
laws in these areas.  
 
 
President’s Proposed Supplemental 
 
The President discussed the forthcoming supplemental that 
will be transmitted to Congress in the coming days.  He 
stated that it will be approximately $1.5 million and 
include some of the following requests: 
 
Renovations for the Department of Foreign Affairs; Matching 
for the DAEF; DOJ funding for emergency issues; Travel 
costs; Security and Fencing for the Portland Consulate; 
Additional funding for the DC Embassy repairs; Funding for 
negotiations regarding the Continental Shelf; Funding for 
the return of the H1; and others.    
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Other 
 
Your Committee posed several questions to the President 
based on requests from various members of Congress.  Your 
Committee asked the President about the possibility to keep 
three surveillance ships after Australia replaces the three 
current ones with two new ships.  The President stated that 
he was unaware of the decrease but will look into it.     
 
Your Committee inquired as to the Executive’s approach 
moving forward with the PII arbitration settlement.  The 
President gave a brief summary of the case and then stated 
that the Department of Justice recommends appealing the 
trial courts decision. He said that they are first asking 
for the trial court to reconsider the recent ruling 
enforcing the arbitration order.  
 
Your Committee asked about the status of the infrastructure 
grants from the Asian Development Bank, the World Bank, and 
the Chinese Government.  The President stated that the World 
Bank has approved $46 million for infrastructure 
improvements.  He stated that the Secretary of Finance and 
Administration has the timeline for these projects and will 
ask him to share it with Congress.  
 
The President stated that he is frustrated with lack of 
implementation of projects under the grants from the Chinese 
Government.  He stated that the grants keep stacking up, now 
up to $77 million, but no movement on the projects.  He 
stated that he has asked the Secretary of Foreign Affairs to 
meet with the Ambassador of China to the FSM to see what 
needs to be done to get these projects moving.  He stated 
that he will submit a report to Congress regarding these 
funds from China. 
 
Your Committee shared some concerns from the local early 
childhood education providers regarding the exorbitant price 
of hygiene products (toothpaste, tooth brushes, soap, etc.) 
in the FSM.  The President said that he is aware of the 
issue and addressed it in proposed legislation on non-
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communicable diseases.  He urged members of Congress to 
review the proposed legislation and suggest amendments to 
improve it.  
 
Conclusion 
 
On behalf of the Committee, Chairman Perman thanked the 
President.  The Committee stated that it would share the 
President’s agenda with members of Congress.  The meeting 
concluded with mutual agreement to move forward on the above 
issues in a timely and cooperative manner. 
 
The Committee kindly requests that members of Congress 
address any further questions regarding this report to the 
members of the Committee during discussion of this report at 
session. 
 
Respectfully submitted,  
 
 
 
/s/ Ferny S. Perman          
 Ferny S. Perman, chairman           Joseph J. Urusemal, member 
 
 
 
 
 
/s/ Aren B. Palik    /s/ Victor V. Gouland   
 Aren B. Palik, member      Victor V. Gouland, member 


